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30 June 2015 

 

 

Dear Miss Graham and Mr Wood 

 

Cambridge Local Plan and South Cambridgeshire Local Plan: Inspectors’ Preliminary 

Conclusions 

 

Thank you for your letter dated 20 May 2015 (RD/GEN/170) setting out your preliminary conclusions in 

relation to the Cambridge Local Plan and South Cambridgeshire Local Plan.  

 

The Councils have carefully considered your preliminary conclusions and the clear steer provided in 

order to continue to progress the Plans to adoption as soon as possible. As you know, the Greater 

Cambridge area continues to be a national focus for growth, and the Councils are committed to 

delivering the jobs, homes and infrastructure necessary to support growth as demonstrated by the 

signing of a City Deal with Government. To this end, the Councils agree that the most appropriate 

course of action would be for the examinations to be suspended while the work identified is carried out, 

unless you consider that there are any specific matters that could helpfully be heard alongside the 

further work. 
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The issues raised in your letter are set out below along with an outline of the work the Councils propose 

to undertake in order to address them.   

 

Overall Development Strategy 

 

The Councils note your comments in relation to the overall development strategy including the 

Sustainable Strategy Development Review and consider that the main issues relate to the following 

areas.  

 

Your letter notes the high degree of protection afforded in national policy to Green Belt. However, you 

comment on the clarity of the Inner Green Belt Boundary Review methodology. The Councils would like 

to take this opportunity to review, to clarify and, as appropriate, to update the approach undertaken 

within the Inner Green Belt Boundary Review. We intend to seek independent input as part of this 

overall process.  

 

In response to your letter, the Councils accept that it would have been helpful to set out more 

comprehensively how the range of relevant considerations, including the need to promote sustainable 

patterns of development, were assessed and balanced so as to inform and arrive at the development 

strategy. As such, the Councils propose that an addendum to the Sustainability Appraisal will be 

produced which addresses these matters, including an appraisal of all reasonable alternatives, 

including sites on the urban edge, on a comparable basis. As part of this, the Councils intend to 

undertake additional transport modelling of the edge of Cambridge sites to provide an appropriate 

further level of information so as to facilitate comparative assessment with the proposed new 

settlements.  

 

The Councils note the concerns raised about the infrastructure requirements and sustainable transport 

options needed to deliver sustainable new settlements.  The Councils intend to review the existing 

evidence base, particularly in relation to the funding and feasibility of new settlements. Following that 

review, we intend to prepare, as necessary, an addendum to the Infrastructure Delivery Study which 

will set out further relevant information, including in respect of funding and feasibility of identified 

necessary infrastructure. In the case of the A428 segregated bus link identified as an example in your 

letter, the City Deal Executive Board recently agreed options for consultation to be undertaken in 

September 2015 1 which is supported by a technical document 2. We provide these documents as 

enclosures to this letter. We would welcome your advice on whether the level of detail contained in 

those documents is sufficient to address the identified shortcomings in the evidence base. We do not 

expect you to express any conclusive view on the substance of that information at this stage but rather, 

if possible, to provide an indication as to whether the level of detail contained within those documents is 

reasonable and sufficient, or whether a greater or lesser level of detail is required. 

 
Objectively Assessed Need for new Housing 

 

The Councils note your comments in relation to objectively assessed need for new housing and the 

requirement in the National Planning Practice Guidance (PPG) regarding market signals. We propose 

                                                 
1
 http://scambs.moderngov.co.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=1074&MId=6533&Ver=4 

2
 http://www.gccitydeal.co.uk/citydeal/info/2/transport/1/transport/5 
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to commission specialist consultants to undertake further work relating to market signals and in 

particular to address your comments in relation to affordability of market housing and the advice in the 

PPG, as well as the implications and likely outcomes of an upward revision in housing numbers on the 

provision of affordable housing. We will also, as part of the same process, consider whether the 2012-

based household projections suggest a different level of need.  

Conformity with Revisions to National Planning Policy 

 

The Councils note your comments in relation to the recent Written Ministerial Statements dated 

28 November 2014 and 25 March 2015 and had expected to address these matters through the 

examination process. As you suggest, the Councils will undertake a thorough audit of the policies in 

both plans and will propose appropriate modifications in order to ensure compliance with both Written 

Ministerial Statements.  

 

Other 

It is possible that wider modifications could flow from the work to be undertaken. We are keen to 

proceed as quickly as possible and intend to do any consequential work as part of this process unless 

you have any concerns to the Councils so doing.   

 
Next Steps 

 

In terms of next steps and moving forward, the Councils proposed the following broad timetable for your 

consideration. The Councils recognise the importance in striking a balance between moving forward 

efficiently and ensuring that the work is robust and fit for purpose. Our aim is to assist the moving 

forward of the overall examination programme forward towards adoption of the Local Plans. We would 

also welcome an indication of your current views as to how the examination process will progress, 

including in particular a general timetable, once the process set out in this letter has been completed 

and the Councils’ full response to the letter of 20 May 2015 has been submitted. 

 

There are a number of different and inter-related workstreams necessary to address your concerns. 

Given the nature of the work to be undertaken, it is considered prudent to monitor progress at key 

stages. The Councils will provide regular updates on progress via the Programme Officer, which will 

also be published on the Councils’ websites. Any response to these updates from you would be of 

assistance. 

 

Stage Date 

Scope and undertake further work, identify proposed modifications 

and democratic process to agree public consultation 

June – October 2015 

Public consultation November – December 2015 

Consider results of public consultation and democratic process to 

agree response to Inspectors 

January – February 2016 

Submission of main modifications and supporting documents February 2016 

 

 



 

 

We look forward to hearing whether you consider that the further work outlined above will address in 

principle the concerns raised or whether there is anything else that is required. Given the importance of 

putting plans in place to deliver growth in the Greater Cambridge area as soon as possible, the 

Councils hope that the suspension of the examinations, if confirmed, can be completed as soon as 

possible and the remainder of the Local Plan and CIL examinations move forward as quickly as 

possible. 

 

We look forward to hearing from you in due course. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

    
Sara Saunders    Caroline Hunt 

Planning Policy Manager  Planning Policy Manager 

Cambridge City Council  South Cambridgeshire District Council 
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30 June 2015 

 

 

Dear Miss Graham and Mr Wood 

 
Cambridge Local Plan and South Cambridgeshire Local Plan: Joint Housing Trajectory and 
Gypsy and Travellers Needs Assessment 
 

Thank you for your letter dated 20 May 2015 (RD/GEN/170) setting out your preliminary conclusions in 

relation to the Cambridge Local Plan and South Cambridgeshire Local Plan. The Councils have 

responded to your letter today. There are two further matters that the Councils wish to raise with you at 

this stage, having regard to the intended suspension of the Local Plan examinations. 

 

Joint Housing Trajectory 

 

The Councils note that your letter does not identify any serious concerns with the proposed joint 

trajectory, in the context of having heard the housing supply and delivery hearing. A particular 

imperative for South Cambridgeshire District Council is to resolve the current issue with its five-year 

supply as soon as possible.  This is causing significant concern across the district and the delay to the 

South Cambridgeshire Local Plan affects development management decisions. If you have already 
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reached a view on the soundness in principle of the joint trajectory approach, the Councils suggest that 

one way in which clarity could be achieved is by issuing a single issue report dealing with the principle 

of the joint trajectory. If necessary and appropriate, the Councils are willing to carry out early 

consultation on the relevant modifications for this significant issue to enable this key issue to be 

resolved as soon as possible. The joint trajectory is also directly relevant to housing land supply.  

Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Needs Assessment 

 

The Councils would welcome your view on another issue as part of wishing to minimise overall delay to 

the Local Plan examinations. We are aware that some other authorities in the housing market area wish 

to undertake a review of the Gypsy and Travellers Accommodation Needs Assessment 2011 in the 

near future. We also are mindful of Local Plan objections to the Assessment. In view of the proposed 

suspension of the Local Plan examinations, the Councils’ intention is to carry out a new Assessment, 

taking account of current guidance, which could be prepared in parallel with the work identified in the 

Inspectors’ letter. It is expected that this would follow a separate timetable from that work, with the new 

Assessment completed and that any modifications arising from it submitted as soon as practicable in 

2016. As such, the examination process is not expected to be disrupted.  

 

We look forward to hearing from you in due course. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

    
Sara Saunders    Caroline Hunt 

Planning Policy Manager  Planning Policy Manager 

Cambridge City Council  South Cambridgeshire District Council 



NEWS RELEASE 

 

Tuesday 30 June 2015 

 

Councils remain committed to working together with communities as next steps for 

Local Plans announced 

 

Councils in Cambridge and South Cambridgeshire have announced today (Tuesday 30 

June) that further work on plans to deliver thousands of new jobs and homes will be 

presented to Government inspectors in February. 

 

In a letter to Government inspectors, Laura Graham and Alan Wood, the Councils have 

mapped out the next few months of work to address issues raised by the inspectors last 

month – but also confirmed that local people will once again be asked to have their say 

before any extra information is submitted. 

 

In the letter sent to the inspectors, Cambridge City and South Cambridgeshire District 

Councils have said that they expect a public consultation to be held this November and 

December on any modifications to their respective Local Plans, with the responses then 

considered by each Council over the following two months. 

 

Any modifications to the Local Plans are planned to be submitted to Government in February 

2016. 

 

Government inspectors examining plans to develop the area up until 2031 wrote to both 

Councils at the end of May, outlining the issues that they consider need to be addressed to 

ensure that key parts of the plans could be found sound. 

 

Additional work will include looking again at the evidence for the development strategy the 

Councils put forward, which proposed building most homes in new towns and villages with 

only small amounts of additional development in the green belt. The proposed homes would 

be in addition to those already planned for on the edge of Cambridge and at Northstowe. 

The Councils have also been asked to show that the right transport links and infrastructure 

can be provided. 

 



Changes to the Government’s national planning policy have also come into effect since the 

Local Plans were submitted last year and the Councils will review and update the submitted 

plans to take this into account. 

 

The inspectors have also asked the Councils to look again at the affordability of housing in 

the area and consider whether an adjustment to the number of new homes proposed is 

appropriate. 

 

While work is carried out, and local people consulted, both Councils have accepted the 

inspectors’ proposal that the independent examination should be suspended. 

 

In a second letter to the inspectors, the Councils have also asked them to consider 

concluding the work on joint housing trajectory as quickly as possible. The Government has 

stated that South Cambridgeshire District Council cannot currently demonstrate a five-year 

housing land supply which means developers have submitted speculative planning 

applications for land not included in the proposed Local Plan. 

 

Although all applications are still assessed against national planning policies to make sure 

they are appropriate and have all the necessary facilities, some local housing policies cannot 

be taken into account. 

 

Cllr Robert Turner, South Cambridgeshire District Council’s cabinet member for planning, 

said: “Making sure we have a strategy to deliver high quality well-planned homes is vital. 

Although it is important to get this work done at a good pace, it is critical we take the right 

amount of time to get it right and consult with our communities. It is really important to 

remember that the inspectors have not made a final judgement on the Local Plans we have 

both submitted as yet, what we need to do is extra work to demonstrate what we have put 

forward. The extra work could result in changes being made but until the work is carried out 

it is too early to jump to a conclusion. We will keep local people informed over the coming 

months and look forward to gathering their views on any modifications later in the year.” 

 

Cllr Kevin Blencowe, Cambridge City Council’s Executive Councillor for Planning Policy and 

Transport, said “We are committed to getting sound Local Plans in place and undertaking 

the further work required by the Inspectors as quickly and effectively as possible. Our focus 

is on concluding the Local Plan process and on delivering jobs, homes and infrastructure for 

the Greater Cambridge area. ”  

 



Cambridge’s submitted Local Plan includes provision for 22,100 more jobs and 14,000 new 

homes, while South Cambridgeshire’s submitted Local Plan plans for 22,000 new jobs and 

19,000 new homes up until 2031. 

 

An update report on the Local Plan will also be considered by South Cambridgeshire District 

Council’s planning portfolio holder next week.  

 

ENDS  

The letter sent to the inspectors by the Councils can be viewed by visiting 

www.scambs.gov.uk/content/local-development-framework-news and 

www.cambridge.gov.uk/local-plan-review-about-the-examination  

   

For more information please contact Gareth Bell in South Cambridgeshire District Council’s 

communications team on 01954 713289 or gareth.bell@scambs.gov.uk  

 

For more information from Cambridge City Council, please contact: 
 
Cllr Kevin Blencowe, (Labour), Executive Councillor for Planning Policy and Transport, on 
07914 700602 or kevin.blencowe@gmail.com  

 
Cllr Catherine Smart (Liberal Democrat), Opposition spokesperson for Planning Policy and 
Transport, on 01223 511210 or chlsmart@cix.co.uk 
 
Cllr John Hipkin Minorities Group Spokesperson for Planning on 01223 564126 or 
john.hipkin@cambridge.gov.uk 
 
Patsy Dell, Head of Planning, on 01223 457103 or patsy.dell@cambridge.gov.uk 
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mailto:gareth.bell@scambs.gov.uk
mailto:kevin.blencowe@gmail.com
mailto:chlsmart@cix.co.uk
mailto:john.hipkin@cambridge.gov.uk
mailto:patsy.dell@cambridge.gov.uk




 

 

 
 
 

SCDC Parish Planning Forum 
 

Wednesday 15th July 2015 
 

6.30 pm – 8 pm 
 

Council Chamber, SCDC Offices 
 Cambourne Business Park,  

Cambourne, CB23 6EA 
 

 

Agenda 
 
 

1. Welcome and introductions by Councillor Robert Turner  
 

2. Community Development – patch based areas   Gemma Barron 
 

3. Community Right to Bid      Kathryn Hawkes 
 

4. Local Plan Update       Caroline Hunt 
 

5. Consultations and notifications on planning applications Tony Pierce/   
- paper to follow       John Koch  
  

6. Update on CIL/S106      James Fisher and/or
         Stephen Reid 
   

7. Neighbourhood Plans      Caroline Hunt 
   

8. Questions  
 

9. Suggestions for future topics for Parish Planning Forums 
 
 

 
Contact for Parish Planning Forum : Caroline O’Donoghue 
Email: caroline.odonoghue@scambs.gov.uk. Tel 01954 – 713343 
 
Note: 
Please note that the doors will open from 6pm and close shortly after the meeting has started. If 
you arrive late and the main doors are locked, please buzz the caretaker at the side entrance. 
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